Columbia University's Center for Mexico and Central America

CeMeCA's REGIONAL EXPERT PAPER SERIES | No. 9

Behind the Glowing Headlines: Social Science Analysis of the State of Exception in El Salvador

Sarah C. Bishop Thomas J. Boerman Tommie Sue Montgomery

July 2023





© Sarah C. Bishop, Thomas J. Boerman & Tommie Sue Montgomery, July 2023.

All rights reserved. This document can be freely reproduced for non-commercial purposes. For additional inquiries, please contact: cemeca@columbia.edu.

The Expert Series aims to publish selected reports, papers, and data from research centers in Central America and Mexico that would otherwise not be available to an English language audience. We also invite researchers and academics based in the United States who specialize in this region to contribute selected works to the series. The Expert Series is curated by Dr. Amelia Frank-Vitale and Dr. Lauren Heidbrink, under the direction of CeMeCA director Dr. Nara Milanich, and reviewed by a collective of specialists.

The Center for Mexico and Central America is a hub of scholarly activities on Mexico and Central America located at Columbia University.

The authors would like to thank those who, despite the risks to themselves, were willing to speak to us and work to expose the abuses being perpetrated by the Bukele government. Special thanks to Ana Cardenas of CeMeCA.

Key Words: El Salvador, State of Exception, Rule of Law, Deterioration of Democracy Human Rights, Incarceration, Gangs, MS-13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	1
$2. \ \ OBSCURING \ THE \ VISIBILITY \ OF \ HUMAN \ RIGHTS \ ABUSES \ UNDER \ THE \ STATE \ OF \ EXCEPTION$	1
3. DECONTEXTUALIZED AND DISTORTED JOURNALISTIC ASSESSMENTS	5
4. THE IMPLICATIONS OF JOURNALISTIC MISREPRESENTATION FOR POLICY-MAKERS	7
5. CONCLUSION	8
ABOUT THE AUTHORS	9
REFERENCES	10

1. INTRODUCTION

In response to a rampage in which members of the Mara Salvatrucha (MS-13) murdered 92 people during a three-day period between March 25 and 27, 2022, Salvadoran President Nayib Bukele declared a 30-day *Régimen de Excepción* (State of Exception), an emergency decree the *Asamblea Legislativa* (the Salvadoran congress) approved without debate and has renewed every month since. The State of Exception, which thus far has resulted in the arrest of nearly 70,000 Salvadorans, has been hailed as a success by government officials, and has received widespread support from the Salvadoran public.

President Bukele uses an undisclosed but formidable amount of government funds to produce highly polished public relations campaigns for radio, television, newspaper, and social media to ensure his reelection in 2024 and to attract foreign investors. His public speeches are replete with rhetoric boasting that he has freed the population from life under gang control, something that no other leader has been able to do, thereby undercutting the credibility of his main political opponents from the *Frente Farabundo Martí para la Liberación Nacional* (FMLN, Farabundo Marti National Liberation Front) and *La Alianza Republicana Nacionalista* (ARENA, National Republican Alliance).¹

Indeed, the State of Exception has led to a reduction in visible gang activity in many parts of the country but, as we demonstrate, these gains are not uniform across El Salvador and there is little or no basis for concluding that they will be sustainable over time. Moreover, this quieting of gang activity has come at the cost of systemic and massive human rights abuses, the destruction of the rule of law, and the undermining of democracy itself.² Still, international news outlets continue to produce journalistic accounts erroneously asserting that the decreased visibility of gang activity throughout El Salvador and President Bukele's considerably high approval ratings among Salvadorans mean that he has successfully vanquished the gangs.

The three authors are social scientists who, both before and during the State of Exception, have conducted extensive fieldwork and published qualitative analyses of El Salvador's sociopolitical conditions. Our continuing empirical research shows unequivocally that gangs have not been exterminated and that there are additional dangers that continue to threaten the lives of many Salvadorans.

2. OBSCURING THE VISIBILITY OF HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES UNDER THE STATE OF EXCEPTION

Salvadoran officials have gone to great lengths to shroud in secrecy everything but the public relations spectacle around the State of Exception. President Bukele has attempted to prevent public knowledge of continuing and widespread human rights abuses through strategies that include (1) denying outsiders access to the prisons, including the Salvadoran Human Rights Ombudsman's Office;³ (2) criminalizing the media and threatening journalists;⁴ (3) subjecting family members of the detained to threats of arrest if they speak publicly of their loved ones' experiences;⁵ and (4) routinely charging that individuals and groups who expose the abuses associated with the State of Exception are supporters of gang members and terrorists. In lieu of public access to national data including arrest records, accurate homicide numbers, and prison conditions, Bukele's team instead publishes staged videos and photos of shaved headed, heavily tattooed men in boxers, packed together like sardines in stress positions and running in formation through gauntlets of prison guards.

Despite these attempts to manipulate and obscure public perception, Salvadoran and international journalists and human rights monitoring organizations have revealed deeply disturbing patterns and practices associated with the State of Exception. The first relates to the arbitrary and capricious basis for capture. In an analysis of 690 arrests, investigative researchers working with internationally renowned Salvadoran investigative news outlet *El Faro* identified several dubious and entirely arbitrary categories of characteristics being used as grounds for arrest, including (1) physical appearance associated with gang membership; (2) any previous arrest, irrespective of the disposition; (3) "nervous behaviors"; (4) having a tattoo; (5) allegations of gang membership on social media; and (6) anonymous tips alleging gang membership or affiliation. While each of these are of great concern because they serve as a basis for wrongful arrest, the government's reliance on anonymous tips is particularly worrisome. During a September 2022 interview in El Salvador, attorneys associated with the independent human rights organization *Tutela Legal* stated that 51 percent of several hundred arrests they had analyzed were based on unverifiable anonymous tips.

In addition to the aforementioned arrest categories, it is commonly known that people are being captured due solely to their familial relationships with those who have been detained. To illustrate, in a case with which Boerman is familiar, five members of a family were arrested based on the fact that one of their cousins, an MS-13 member, had been captured. None of the others had any linkages to gangs. Additionally, thousands of women suspected or accused of being in current or past relationships with gang members have been arrested; members of the LGBTQ community are being singled out for capture; and members of the clergy as well as people in their 70s and 80s are being arrested.

Marvin Reyes, Secretary of the *Movimiento de Trabajadores de la Policía* (Police Workers Movement) has made numerous public statements in the press alleging that police are pressured to arrest even people who are known not to have any connections to gangs. ¹² In one of those public statements, Reyes disclosed that "commanders are telling officers to give 'false statements' against some who have been arrested but have nothing to do with gangs. Some officers were threatened with transfer if they did not follow orders." ¹³ In practice, there are no constraints on whom security forces can imprison. This was confirmed when researchers from Human Rights Watch interviewed

an officer from the Salvadoran National Police who stated, "We can arrest anyone we want." ¹⁴

Salvadoran and international investigators have also documented a horrifying pattern of systematic abuses occurring within the prisons including (1) denial of food, water, and medical treatment; (2) cruel and inhumane treatment including massive overcrowding, prolonged solitary confinement, systematic beatings, electric shock, and torture; and (3) as of July 2023, at least 174 in-custody deaths including multiple detainees in their seventies and eighties who have perished. Because those who die in custody in some cases are being buried in unmarked mass graves, it is a foregone conclusion that government figures on the deaths of detainees represent an underreporting.¹⁶ As of March 2023, investigators from Socorro Jurídico Humanitario (Humanitarian Legal Aid) had identified at least 200 deaths. ¹⁷ One detainee who had been wrongly arrested and later released described witnessing a 21-year-old being beaten to death by guards: "He was desperate and screaming for medicine or complaining of hunger and pain. The police responded by beating him. He was kicked, smacked with batons and hit with the butt of rifles. One day they beat him so badly that they beat him to death and dragged him out like an animal."18 Also among the most appalling cases is that of a 76-year-old woman who was arrested in April 2022, died while in custody the following November, and was buried in a mass grave. Her children were not advised of her death and continued to send care packages to the prison until February 2023 when a duplicitous lawyer told them their mother would be released on bail if they paid \$3,000. When they arrived at the prison to deliver one last care package before their mother's release, guards told them she had been dead for months. 19

Zaria Navas, former Inspector General for the Salvadoran National Police and now head of Cristosal's Law and Security program, declared on June 7, 2023: "There is enough evidence for El Salvador to be tried for crimes against humanity." More recently, on July 16, 2023, former *Procurador de Derechos Humanos* (Human Rights Ombudsman) David Morales equated the abuses occurring in the prisons under the State of Exception with the 1932 genocide against the country's indigenous population and the atrocities committed during El Salvador's 1981-1992 civil war; like Navas, he described the government's actions as crimes against humanity. ²¹

Amplifying concerns about abuses in prison are recent changes to the penal code that gut legal due process. Sentences for gang members and others who "promote, help, facilitate, or favor the formation or permanence in groups, associations, or organizations" have been increased from 20 to 30 years.²² This is a category so broad as to include potentially anyone and any group that President Bukele or officials of his *Nuevas Ideas* (New Ideas) party deem hostile, such as political opponents, civil society organizations, journalists, human rights advocates, environmental defenders, and union organizers. Additionally, detainees are being processed through a system of "Collective Justice" in which, rather than individual trials, they are tried as a group.²³ Attorneys associated with *Tutela Legal* state that under the "Collective Justice"

approach, the government is not obligated to provide evidence against individual detainees; rather, "the allegation of gang affiliation is the state's evidence" and may be based on nothing more than where the detainee lives and which gang controls that area.²⁴

Well-documented abuses notwithstanding, after two decades of failed mano dura (tough-hand, or "iron fist") police and military anti-gang strategies and being abandoned by politicians from the FMLN and ARENA to cope with incomprehensible levels of gang criminality and violence, the Salvadoran public is largely supportive of the State of Exception, and the President's approval rating at the time of writing hovered around 90 percent.²⁵ To maintain this popularity, President Bukele attempts to obscure public visibility of the widespread ongoing human rights abuses by embargoing information that was previously publicly available by reclassifying it as a matter of national security.²⁶ Under the State of Exception's surveillance strategy, the President has also ordered the arrest of Salvadorans who have criticized him or his practices on social media.²⁷ Independent journalists have routinely been subjected to government espionage using Pegasus spyware.²⁸ Professional, non-political civil servants have been fired from their jobs because of perceived or assumed lack of fealty to President Bukele, have found themselves unemployable, and have been harassed, threatened, surveilled, and forced to relocate.²⁹ Several journalists have also fled the country for their safety, 30 and El Faro moved its administrative and legal operations to Costa Rica due to threats and other hostile conditions related to the State of Exception.31

President Bukele's Assembly passed a revision to the penal code that allows for sentences of up to fifteen years in prison for any media outlet that publishes information deemed favorable to gangs. Amnesty International's researcher for Central America told *The New York Times*, "Salvadoran journalism has, for years, brought state abuses out of the gloom, and this series of actions indicate they want to silence it." 32 Likewise, U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken warned, "The law lends itself to attempts to censor the media, prevent reporting on corruption and other matters of public interest, and silence critics of the Salvadoran government."33 This revision to the penal code essentially operates as a gag order to prevent the reporting of gang-related news. Journalists from seventeen Salvadoran community radio programs were recently found to be self-censoring their content under the State of Exception for fear of retaliation and capture.³⁴ Radio program director Óscar Beltrán explained that while direct reporting from the communities they cover has been standard practice for his program's journalists, they have stopped visiting the communities for information. "Our personnel were afraid that on the way from the radio to the communities or back, some military or police officer would arbitrarily capture them and falsely accuse them of belonging to gangs or say they are criminals," Beltrán revealed. 35 Journalists have been detained and harassed by police for visiting communities in which they do not live in order to get information for their news stories. This gag order furthers President Bukele's ability to fill this silence with news that reflects more favorably on him,

ultimately ensuring that independently operating investigative journalists do not undermine his international public relations campaign.

3. DECONTEXTUALIZED AND DISTORTED JOURNALISTIC ASSESSMENTS

In recent months, U.S. and international news outlets have looked to President Bukele's high approval rating and the glut of Salvadoran government-funded news as evidence of improved country conditions. These media accounts paint a picture of El Salvador as a country transformed; one in which, through the decisive actions of the President, gangs have been crushed out of existence and where the members of the public in areas once ravaged by their criminality and violence now experience a freedom to live and move that they have not known for over twenty years. There is no question that gang activity in some neighborhoods and communities has diminished and that in these areas there is a sense of liberation. Yet, media reports fail to address the facts that (1) gangs are actively inflicting violence inside the prisons³⁶; (2) gang presence outside the prisons continues in many areas albeit in more clandestine forms, and (3) the Salvadoran government itself is now carrying out much of the lifethreatening violence that used to be the purview of the gangs.

While conducting fieldwork in El Salvador in May 2023, Montgomery was advised by a journalist investigating where the gangs are currently operating that they still control and extort vendors in Apopa, near San Salvador, and in the Playa Dorado area of Sonsonate.³⁷ Similarly, during a recent interview, a resident near the city of Santa Ana advised Boerman that:

Things are different because of the State of Exception but they are not better. It used to be that gang members hung around on the streets and were dangerous if you got near them. Now, they are trying to hide from [the] police so they drive around in cars. They still do everything they used to do but they changed how they do it. I still can't leave my house. The scariest thing is that now they force their way into homes to hide when the police and soldiers come and threaten to kill us if we don't let them in.³⁸

The continuing presence and threat of gang activity is reflected in travel advisories issued in March 2023 by the governments of the United States and Canada warning their citizens about the risks of travel to El Salvador.³⁹

Journalistic accounts by their nature also fail to address the uncertainty of the future with regard to gangs. In March 2023, the authors conducted via Zoom an interview with Carlos Dada, the Director of *El Faro* who is currently living in exile outside of El Salvador. During our interview, Dada expressed concern that a February

2023 article the organization published that references the reduction in gang activity outside the prisons is being used to misrepresent the reality of the situation that exists today. "That article has been misquoted several times" Dada clarified. "This is not the new reality by any means. This is what is happening as of the day of the publication in a very dynamic phenomenon, not to portray the situation as one that was static or resolved." He went on to say, "We don't know what's going to happen with this situation... The only thing that we know for sure is that this is not the situation that will likely stabilize. This is just a snapshot, and we don't know what's going to come."

To conflate journalistic accounts of the current quieting of gang activity with scientifically valid social science research would be to fail to consider that over the past twenty years, the gangs have indisputably proven that they are resilient. They have adapted to every repressive measure the Salvadoran government has implemented, have leveraged those strategies to their benefit, and have grown stronger. During an interview with Boerman, a long-time, highly recognized Salvadoran expert stated:

The current State of Exception follows a pattern of past presidents. In 2003 Francisco Flores introduced mano dura, or zero-tolerance policies, which led to the arrest and imprisonment of approximately 19,000 people in 10 months. The prison system collapsed under the weight of overcrowding and gangs took control inside the prisons, which resulted in a new hierarchical structure and more clandestine and criminally sophisticated operations in the prisons and in the communities. Similarly, rescinding of the gang truce in 2014 and the subsequent crackdown under President Sánchez Cerén also resulted in a restructuring of the gangs and a spiral in violence that ended with El Salvador posting a murder rate of 103 people per 100,000 inhabitants; the highest in the world in 2015. So, history demonstrates that mass arrests of gang members like is occurring under the State of Exception leads to a collapse of an already overcrowded, under-funded, under-staffed prison system; increases in gangs' organizational sophistication; and overwhelming spikes in retaliatory violence by the gangs.⁴²

The likelihood of gangs' retaliation when or if the State of Exception is lifted is clearer within this historicized view. The State of Exception echoes earlier *mano dura* crackdowns on gang violence that ultimately resulted in retaliatory spikes in violence rather than lasting change.

It is unrealistic to conclude that improvements, to the extent that they have occurred, will be sustainable over time. This becomes especially clear when considered alongside the ways President Bukele's regime is dismantling democracy and denying basic due process rights while haphazardly arresting tens of thousands of Salvadorans—many without evidence of gang affiliation. It is simply not possible for El Salvador to arrest its way out of a decades-long pattern of gang violence that is the

product of absent, repressive, and criminalized state postures without also making deep structural changes.⁴³ As with previous incarnations of *mano dura*, the State of Exception makes no attempt to address the historical, political, social, cultural, and economic causes of the gang problem. The only realistic conclusion is that gangs are likely to reconstitute, albeit in a different and as of yet unknowable form.

4. THE IMPLICATIONS OF JOURNALISTIC MISREPRESENTATION FOR POLICY-MAKERS

As scholars of El Salvador, we are deeply concerned that Bukele's efforts to prohibit public visibility of his government's abuses taken together with incomplete and distorted Salvadoran Government-produced accounts of the successes of his gang crackdown are fueling grave misperceptions in the U.S. and other countries. These accounts are not equivalent to empirically valid assessments of the current and evolving status of gangs nor are they generalizable across thousands of neighborhoods within El Salvador's 262 municipalities.⁴⁴ In addition, they do not assess the gang's trajectory in the future nor evaluate their continuing capacity to harm those targeted by gangs in the past.

Many recent journalistic accounts also fail to analyze—or even recognize—that many Salvadorans living outside the country would be at grave risk if deported or upon willing return to El Salvador *because* of the State of Exception. Returning citizens are vulnerable to immediate arrest upon reentry or soon thereafter, indefinite imprisonment, and exposure to all the abuses associated with the decree. Based on our continuing research on the State of Exception as well as our analysis of other emerging empirical reports, those most at risk include Salvadorans with:

- (1) any history of arrest in El Salvador, no matter how long ago, for what reason, or the outcome of the case;
- (2) previous police contact in which gang affiliation was alleged, even if no arrest was made;
- (3) criminal records or allegations of gang affiliation in the U.S. that would be conveyed to Salvadoran authorities prior to removal;
- (4) family members in El Salvador who have been identified or are suspected of being gang members, gang collaborators, or who have been arrested under the State of Exception;
- (5) tattoos, even those of an artistic nature;
- (6) the potential to be perceived, correctly or incorrectly, as members of the LGBTQ community; and
- (7) employment by the government who have failed to enforce the State of Exception. 45

7 of 14

In assessing the dangers to Salvadoran citizens, one must understand that the State of Exception is not a "policy" or a "practice" that may or may not be enforced in the case of any particular individual based on the whims of a given state official. It is the law and it is not negotiable.

5. CONCLUSION

The State of Exception represents the most extreme human rights crisis in El Salvador since the end of the country's civil war in 1992, and arguably the most significant in modern Latin American history. Independent journalistic accounts are important and necessary but should not be construed as equivalent to scientifically valid research. Journalistic accounts offer anecdotal, locally oriented assessments—in Carlos Dada's words, "snapshots"—of a complex and fluid situation that experts argue is defined by uncertainty and unpredictability. Those who equate journalistic accounts with predictive empirical scholarship do a disservice to both journalism and scholarship by failing to recognize the important and necessary differences between the two.

Moreover, in a context where journalists are forbidden by an authoritarian government from explicitly reporting on gang activity, one cannot look to journalistic accounts alone to gain an accurate picture of current Salvadoran country conditions or make dependable predictions about the future. Doing so would be to fail to acknowledge that serious questions exist about the sustainability of any improvements that have occurred, would ignore entirely the ways in which the State of Exception puts many innocent Salvadorans at high risk of arrest and exposure to abuses associated with the State of Exception, and would overlook the current anti-democratic conditions under which Salvadoran journalists currently operate. The Bukele administration continues to block efforts to develop a comprehensive, unbiased understanding of country conditions and the situation inside the prisons. Given these concerns, it is clear that journalistic accounts of the State of Exception alone do not provide a basis for informed policy and legal decision-making as it relates to Salvadorans claiming fear of gangs and/or the Salvadoran government.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Sarah C. Bishop is an Associate Professor at Baruch College, City University of New York and serves on the Board of Directors of the immigrant-serving non-profit organization Mixteca. She is the author of the books *A Story to Save Your Life: Communication and Culture in Migrants' Search for Asylum* (Columbia University Press, 2022), *Undocumented Storytellers: Narrating the Immigrant Rights Movement* (Oxford University Press, 2019), and *U.S. Media and Migration: Refugee Oral Histories* (Routledge, 2016). She was the 2020-2021 Fulbright Scholar for El Salvador.

Tom Boerman is an independent researcher who has worked in El Salvador for over fifteen years. He has authored, co-authored or contributed to numerous publicly available articles and reports addressing gangs in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala.

Tommie Sue Montgomery is a political scientist who has been doing research in El Salvador since 1979. She is the author of *Revolution in El Salvador: Origins and Evolution* (Westview Press, 1982), *Revolution in El Salvador: From Civil Strife to Civil Peace* (Westview Press, 1995), and, with Christine J. Wade, *A Revolução Salvadorenha* (Editora UNESP, 2006). In 2004 she was a Fulbright professor at the Central American University in San Salvador.

REFERENCES

- ¹ Sarah C. Bishop. "An Illusion of Control: How El Salvador's President Rhetorically Inflates His Ability to Quell Violence." *Journalism and Media*, *4*, no. 1 (2023): 16-29.
- ² Mneesha Gellman. "The Democracy Crisis in El Salvador: An Overview (2019-2022)." *Columbia University's Cener for Mexico and Central America's Regional Expert Series* No. 4. September 2022. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1y9F6SeYjZUkoF-T4VaDBOXMzQIjQa8WW/view
- ³ "El Salvador 2022 Human Rights Report." U.S. Department of State. p. 4. https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/el-salvador/; Montgomery interview via Zoom with three PDDH attorneys, 5 June 2023.
- ⁴ Gag Order for Journalism on Gangs. El Faro. April 6, 2022. https://elfaro.net/en/202204/el_salvador/26120/Gag-Order-for-Journalism-on-Gangs.htm?utm_source=DB+El+Faro_English&utm_campaign=53161d84c2-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2020_04_22_01_08_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term =0 3ec9190c89-53161d84c2-362946144.
- ⁵ Statement of Noah Bullock, Executive Director of Cristosal, House Foreign Affairs Committee, Human Rights Commission Hearing on State of Exception in El Salvador. September 12, 2022.
- https://humanrightscommission.house.gov/sites/humanrightscommission.house.gov/files/documents/Noah%20Bullock%20Statement%20rev%20formated 0.pdf
- ⁶ e.g., no charges filed, charges filed but dismissed, acquitted, or convicted, and sentence completed.
- ⁷Efren Lemus y Gabriela Cáceres. "Los Expedientes Ocultos del Régimen: Cientos de Arrestos por 'Nerviosismo' y 'Ficha Policial." August 7, 2022. *El Faro*. https://elfaro.net/es/202208/el_salvador/26318/Los-expedientes-ocultos-del-Régimen-cientos-de-arrestos-por-
- ⁸ Boerman interview. San Salvador, El Salvador. September 14, 2022.
- ⁹ "Gobierno Reporta más de 50,270 Personas Capturadas bajo Régimen de Excepción en El Salvador." August 19, 2022. *LaPrensa Gráfica*. https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Gobierno-reporta-mas-de-50270-personas-capturadas-bajo-regimen-de-excepcion-en-El-Salvador-20220819-0019.html
- ¹⁰ In an interview at their offices in San Salvador, COMCAVIS-TRANS staff told Montgomery that they had received 35 *denuncias* (complaints) of LGBTQ persons being incarcerated during the State of Exception and only one had been released, as of 8 May 2023; Graciela Barrera. "Mujeres, Personas LGBTIQ+, Jóvenes y Defensores: Los más Vulnerables del régimen." March 28, 2023. *ElSalvador.com*.

https://www.elsalvador.com/noticias/nacional/un-ano-de-regimen-excepcion-pandillas-tregua-entre-colaboradores-lucha-contra-las-accionar-organizacion-cabecillas-vinculos-con-negociacion-nayib-bukele-/1050007/2023/

- ¹¹ Un año bajo el regime de excepción: Un medida permanente de represión y de violaciones de los derechos humanos. May 12, 2023. Cristosal. https://cristosal.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Informe-1-ano-regimen-de-excepcion digital.pdf
- ¹² As an example, the officer described a case of a young man who had been captured and was released because police determined that he had no connection to gangs; the officers involved in his release were charged with "dereliction of duty." He also observed that "The State of Exception began well. It was justified in that moment but along the way.... now, after 13 months there is no justification and the measure no longer has a legal basis, it is not constitutional. It is an effective instrument for the elections, an election tool." Montgomery interview with Marvin Reyes, San Salvador, May 9, 2023.
- ¹³Léa Hurel. "El Salvador: policías denuncian presión para cumplir con cuotas de arresto." April 13, 2022. *France24*. https://www.france24.com/es/américalatina/20220412-el-salvador-pandillas-detenciones-arbitraria-policias
- ¹⁴ *We Can Arrest Anyone We Want*. December 7, 2022. Human Rights Watch. https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/12/07/we-can-arrest-anyone-we-want/widespread-human-rights-violations-under-el
- ¹⁵ Documentation of these abuses is extensive but for a review see: *Un año bajo el regime de excepción: Un medida permanente de represión y de violaciones de los derechos humanos.* May 12, 2023. Cristosal. https://cristosal.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Informe-1-ano-regimen-de-excepcion_digital.pdf; Jessica Garcia. "Estado Salvadoreño Niega ante la CIDH Torturas y Abusos Durante Régimen de Excepción." July 15, 2023. *El Salvador.com.* https://www.elsalvador.com/noticias/nacional/cidh-estado-de-excepcion-oea-el-salvador-regimen/1075803/2023/
- ¹⁶ Un año bajo el regime de excepción: Un medida permanente de represión y de violaciones de los derechos humanos. May 12, 2023. Cristosal. https://cristosal.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Informe-1-ano-regimen-de-excepcion digital.pdf
- ¹⁷ Claudia Espinoza and Laura Jordán. "Las 116 Muertes en Cárceles Salvadoreñas Durante el Regimen." March 28, 2023. *La Prensa Gráfica*. https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Las-116-muertes-en-carceles-salvadorenas-durante-el-regimen-20230327-0119.html; These deaths include four

victims that were buried in mass graves. See "El Salvador.- Cuatro de los Detenidos en el Régimen de Excepción de El Salvador Aparecen en una Fosa Común." March 25, 2023. *Notimerica*. https://www.notimerica.com/politica/noticia-salvador-cuatro-detenidos-regimen-excepcion-salvador-aparecen-fosa-comun-20230225235808.html

- ¹⁸ David Marcial Pérez. "The Rampant Abuse in El Salvador's Prisons: 'They Beat Him to Death in the Cell and Dragged Him out Like an Animal." March 26, 2023. *El País*. https://english.elpais.com/international/2023-03-26/the-rampant-abuse-in-elsalvadors-prisons-they-beat-him-to-death-in-the-cell-and-dragged-him-out-like-ananimal.html
- ¹⁹ Claudia Espinoza. "Relato: Las mentiras de un abogado y el deterioro en el penal le costaron la vida a Rosa." February 11, 2023. *La Prensa Grafica*. https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Relato-Las-mentiras-de-un-abogado-y-el-deterioro-en-el-penal-le-costaron-la-vida-a-rosa-20230210-0095.html
- ²⁰ Julia Gavarrete. "There is Enough Evidence for El Salvador to be Tried for Crimes Against Humanity." June 7, 2023. *El Faro*. https://elfaro.net/en/202306/el_salvador/26881/there-is-enough-evidence-for-el-salvador-to-be-tried-for-crimes-against-humanity#
- ²¹ Lissette Lemus. "David Morales: Los Crímenes que está Cometiendo el Gobierno Actual son de Lesa Humanidad." July 16, 2023. *El Salvador.com*. https://www.elsalvador.com/noticias/nacional/capturados-cristosal-regimen-de-excepcion-breaking-news/1076092/2023/
- ²² Diputados aprueban seis reformas a códigos y leyes relacionadas a la protección de la población, tras crímenes de Pandillas. March 31, 2022. Asemblea Legislativa. https://www.asamblea.gob.sv/node/12072
- ²³ Claudia Espinoza. "Procesarán en Grupos a Capturados del Régimen de Excepción." August 24, 2022. *La Prensa Gráfica*. https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Procesaran-en-grupos-a-capturados-del-regimen-de-excepcion-20220823-0084.html
- ²⁴ Boerman interview, September 14, 2022. San Salvador, El Salvador.

- ²⁵ Edwin Segura, "LPG Datos | Bukele Arranca 2023 con 91% de Aprobacion." *La Prensa Grafica*. March 15 2023. https://www.laprensagrafica.com/lpgdatos/LPG-Datos--Bukele-arranca-2023-con-91--de-aprobacion-20230314-0090.html; Nelson Renteria and Sarah Kinosian. "El Salvador Vows Gang Crackdown Will Go on as Citizens Cheer Safer Streets." *Reuters*. 15 February 2023.
- https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/el-salvador-vows-gang-crackdown-will-go-citizens-cheer-safer-streets-2023-02-
- $15/\#:\sim:$ text=A%20survey%20this%20month%20by,has%20plummeted%2C%20many%20residents%20say.
- ²⁶ "Americas: El Salvador." *Reporters Without Borders*. 2023. https://rsf.org/en/country/el-salvador
- ²⁷ "El Salvador 2022 Human Rights Report." U.S. Department of State. p. 15, 16. https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/elsalvador/
- ²⁸ Julia Gavarrete, Daniel Reyes, and Óscar Martínez. "22 Members of El Faro Bugged with Spyware Pegasus." January 12, 2022. *El Faro*. https://elfaro.net/en/202201/el_salvador/25936/22-Members-of-El-Faro-Bugged-with-Spyware-Pegasus.htm
- ²⁹ First-hand knowledge by two of the authors.
- ³⁰ "El Salvador 2022 Human Rights Report." U.S. Department of State. p. 6. https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/elsalvador/
- ³¹ "El Faro Moves to Costa Rica." April 13, 2023. *El Faro*. https://elfaro.net/en/202304/opinion/26805/El-Faro-Moves-to-Costa-Rica.htm
- ³² Maria Abi-Habib and Bryan Avelar. "El Salvador's New Law on Gangs Raises Censorship Fears." April 6, 2022. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/06/world/americas/el-salvador-mediagangs.html#:~:text=Bukele%20tweeted%20on%20Tuesday%20night,to%2015%20 years%20in%20prison.
- ³³ Antony J. Blinken. "Violence and Threats to Free Speech in El Salvador." U.S. Secretary of State Press Statement. 10 April 2022. https://www.state.gov/violence-and-threats-to-free-speech-in-el-salvador/
- ³⁴ Ezequiel Barrera and Mario Beltrán. "Periodistas de radios comunitarias decidieron autocensurarse para evitar represalias en el régimen de Bukele." April 28, 2023. *Gato Encerrado*. https://gatoencerrado.news/2023/04/29/periodistas-de-radios-

comunitarias-decidieron-autocensurarse-para-evitar-represalias-en-el-regimen-de-bukele/

- ³⁶ "El Salvador 2022 Human Rights Report." U.S. Department of State. p. 5. https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/elsalvador/
- ³⁷ Montgomery interview with Efren Lemus, San Salvador, May 17, 2023.
- ³⁸ Boerman interview with a resident of Santa Ana, June 6, 2023.
- ³⁹ *El Salvador Travel Advisory*. U.S. State Department. March 6, 2023. https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/traveladvisories/traveladvisories/elsalvador-travel-advisory.html; *El Salvador Travel Advice*. March 30, 2023. Government of Canada. https://travel.gc.ca/destinations/el-salvador
- ⁴⁰ Carlos Dada. Director of El Faro. Recorded interview with Sarah C. Bishop, Thomas Boerman, Julie Bourdoiseau, Tommie Sue Montgomery, and Michael Paarlberg. March 7, 2023.
- ⁴¹ Ibid.
- ⁴² Boerman interview, April 26, 2022. The source requested anonymity due to his organization's relationship to the Salvadoran government and for reasons of his security. Dr, Alvaro Artiga, a political scientist at the Central American University offered the same historical analysis to Montgomery in an interview in his office, May 11, 2023.
- ⁴³ Boerman, Thomas, Aguilar Umaña, Isabel, and Jones, Richard. (In Press). "Absent, repressive and criminalized states: Forced internal displacement and irregular migration in El Salvador, Honduras and Guatemala." *Latin American Perspectives*.
- ⁴⁴ Bukele signed into law in Jule 2023 a bill to cut the number of municipalities in El Salvador from 262 to only 44 in a move that will work to consolidate his political power even further. "El Salvador consolidates local governments, opposition warns of power grab." June 14, 2023. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/el-salvador-consolidates-local-governments-opposition-warns-power-grab-2023-06-14/
- ⁴⁵ To this last point, state officials who fail to enforce it are subject to discipline, up to and including arrest as was recently demonstrated in the case for three police officers in Soyapango who arrested a young man but released him after determining there was no evidence of gang affiliation. The police chief then ordered the officers' arrest for "dereliction of duty". Montgomery interview with Marvin Reyes, San Salvador, May 9, 2023.

³⁵ Ibid.